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given that these would impede Italy's ability to prosecute a successful 
occupation of Ethiopia. Many applauded the move and the teeth it gave 
the resolution, but when the newly re-appointed Prime Minister, 
Mackenzie King, heard of Riddell's proposal on behalf of Canada, he had 
it withdrawn. Other countries backed down and the League's moves 
against Italy's action failed. Months later Germany reoccupied the 
Rhineland, Italy conquered Ethiopia and the Spanish Civil War erupted. 

It is tempting to speculate what might have happened if Riddell's 
motion had been allowed to stand. Might not robust League action 
against fascism in this instance have deterred in some way what led to the 
subsequent horrors and destruction of World War II? Hindsight is 
beguiling, but in my opinion Riddell was an outstanding diplomat an 
individual who had the perception to see what needed to be done and the 
courage and initiative to act on his belief. Sadly, he received litde 
recognition for his efforts, unlike one of his equally outstanding, perceptive 
and courageous colleagues, Lester B. Pearson, twenty-one years later. 

In the late sixties, when I was returning to Canada from a tour of 
regimental duty with the United Nations Force in Cyprus I ran into a 
member of Extemal Affairs whose name was Riddell and I asked if he was 
any relation. It turned out to be his son, and he seemed surprised and 
touched that I knew the story of his father's work. All that is an aside to 
say that I admire your Department, the work you do and the people you 
have, and to repeat how pleased I am to be asked to give the Skelton 
lecture this year. 

For the past twelve and a half years, since retiring from the Forces, I 
have been involved in the peace process in Northern Ireland and it's about 
that experience that I want to speak today. Other than my involvement 
in the University of Windsor's Jerusalem Old  City Initiative, and as one of 
Canada's members on the Forum of Federations, Northem Ireland remains 
the focus of my activity now that I no longer wear uniform. The peace 
process there continues to be my major preoccupation. But I was a soldier 
over a period of forty years, interrupted only by the year I spent in 
Washington, and my recent Ireland experience, as well as a number of 
related instances, have left me reflecting on a statement once attributed to 
Winston Churchill at a private White House luncheon in June 1954 when 
he reportedly said: "To jaw jaw is better than to war war''. 

Churchill was no pacifist and his personal military experience, 
coupled with his leadership during World War II and the beginning of the 
Cold War, makes his jaw jaw remark all the more significant. I fully agree 


